Unconfirmed

MINUTES of the meeting of the SUSTAINABLE SUFFOLK OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE held in the Elisabeth Room, Endeavour House, Ipswich on Wednesday 12 May 2004 at 10.33 am

PRESENT:

David Wood – Chair

Tony Andrews – Vice-Chair

Joan Girling, Kevan Lim, Guy McGregor, Ann Rodwell, Joanna Spicer, John Taylor, Alan Thwaites, Leslie Warmington and Val White

Trevor Beckwith and Julian Swainson [Portfolio Holder] were in attendance for paper R04/8

1. declarations of interest and dispensations

Councillors Rodwell and Thwaites advised that they would be declaring matters of interest.  No other declarations or dispensations were reported.

2. confirmation of minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on 17 March 2004 were confirmed as an accurate record by the Committee and signed by the Chair.

Declarations of interest:  Councillor Rodwell declared a personal interest in minute 6 as a member of Suffolk Coastal District Council.

3. use of on-street parking account surplus – call-in of report e04/39 to executive committee

The Chair called on Councillor Joanna Spicer to open the debate on paper S04/8 on behalf of the Conservative Group who had called-in the Executive decision on the use of the On-Street Parking Account surplus, as summarised in section 12 of the report. [A copy of paper S04/8 is in the minute book.]  Mrs Spicer referred to the bundle of background documents which had been circulated to all members of the Committee prior to the despatch of agenda papers [copies in the minute book].  She advised that the background papers had clarified for her that the Executive Committee decision had been correct although she remained unhappy at the process.  She pointed out that the background documents showed that the On-Street Parking Account was being operated using policy guidance which was out-dated.  There was no evidence that local councillors had been consulted or otherwise engaged in the proposed allocation of the surplus. She went on to identify particular areas of concern, namely the response to St Edmundsbury District Council’s bid;  the request going to Executive Committee on 18 May to approve the use of £111,000 from the fund as a contribution to the start up costs for a decriminalised parking enforcement scheme in Ipswich; the lack of a link between the use of the surplus and the County Council’s eleven priorities and the “moving-people” programme; and the lack of any proposals to address poor performance against public transport targets and school-gate congestion.

Councillor Trevor Beckwith was invited to address the meeting.  He referred to the contribution made by Bury St Edmunds residents to the On-Street Parking Account.  He questioned why such huge surpluses had been allowed to accumulate and why, for example, motorists should meet the bill for maintaining the town centre CCTV system through parking charges when it benefited everyone in the town.  He expressed regret that local councillors, both county and district, had been excluded from consultations on use of the surplus. He raised the issue of school transport and commented that many Bury residents would welcome the removal from residential estates of the large number of vehicular movements caused by people having to transport children to and from schools. He suggested that a good use of income from car parking charges would be to fund transport for pupils living on those estates. 

Other councillors endorsed the local councillor’s views, adding that they would have liked some of the surplus to be used to set up a transitional scheme for pupils travelling to and from Roman Catholic schools who would shortly be ineligible for free school transport. Transport schemes enabling young people living in villages to access social, leisure and entertainment facilities in towns was another area where they felt the surplus income could be used to advantage.

The strict criteria governing the use of income from on-street parking charges was explained. The legal view was that school transport fell outside the definition of public transport services. The On-Street Parking Fund could not, therefore, be used to pay for school transport. It was explained that the Fund had accumulated due to the sudden and unexpected increase in the Authority’s capital allocation from government and the need to focus staff resources into schemes drawing on that allocation. It was only recently that staff time had become available to be able to turn attention to the use of the income from the On-Street Parking Fund.

The Portfolio Holder responded to a number of comments that had been made. He confirmed that he would have welcomed telephone calls or emails from councillors on the issues raised in paper E04/39.  As it happened he had received none so had assumed there was no dis-agreement with its content. He expressed dismay at comments round the table that income from on-street parking charges should only be spent in the areas where it was generated. To his mind, the principle of raising revenue where one could and spending it where there was greatest need was fundamental to any local authority’s work.  He reminded Committee members that they had the same right of access as himself or any member of the public to all the sources of further information referred to in paper E04/39 prior to the Executive Committee meeting. A number of councillors expressed full support for the Portfolio Holder’s comments.

Decision:  The Committee agreed that it was not concerned with the decision reached by Executive Committee at its meeting on 8 April 2004 on the use of the On-Street Parking Account Surplus and confirmed that the decision could be implemented immediately.

Reason for the decision:  After scrutinising the issue the Committee took the view that there were no reasons why the Executive Committee’s decision should not be implemented immediately.

Alternative options:  A proposal from the Conservative group that the matter be referred back to the Executive Committee with a recommendation that some of the surplus should be set aside for young persons’ travel schemes and a transitional fund for Roman Catholic children was not supported by sufficient members for it to be carried.

Declarations of interest:  Councillor Ann Rodwell declared a personal interest as a member of Suffolk Coastal District Council.  She remained in the committee room and took part in the debate.

Dispensations:  None reported.

4. hgv parking study

The Committee considered paper E04/18 [copy in the minute book] which had been deferred from the 17 March meeting.  The report set out the conclusions of the HGV parking study.  It was accompanied by the draft minute of the Executive Committee which had considered the study report at its meeting on 26 February 2004.

The Chair advised that the Overview and Scrutiny Management Board had expressed some concerns at the length of time taken by the panel in reaching its conclusions and the cost of the exercise. Having heard a full explanation from the scrutiny lead officer, the Board had declared it was satisfied with the way in which the work had been conducted.

In response to councillors’ questions and comments, it was confirmed that issues around HGV parking would be considered as part of the public inquiry on the expansion proposals for the Port of Felixstowe.  Progress on HGV parking issues would be reported annually as part of the Local Transport Plan update.  HGV parking facilities at Haughley Bends were being discussed with the Highways Agency. With regard to comments concerning the lack of consultation with parish councils, it was pointed out that at the early stages of the study all parish councils and local councillors had been consulted.  As new legislation unfolded District Councils would be undertaking appropriate consultations as part of the Development Plan process.

There was some confusion as to the role of the Steering Group and whether or not it would include county councillor representation.  The Portfolio Holder reminded the Committee that the panel undertaking the HGV Parking Study was “owned” by the Executive Committee and that it was for the Executive Committee to decide such issues.  The Portfolio Holder went on to pay tribute to Councillor Jane Andrews-Smith who had been instrumental in getting the County Council to agree to undertake an HGV parking study for Suffolk.  He was aware that other authorities had tried a similar exercise with less success than Suffolk and he commended the panel for its perseverance in completing such a complex and challenging piece of work.   

Decision:  The Committee noted and endorsed the Executive Committee’s decision concerning the HGV Parking Action Plan.

Reason for the decision:  Part of the Committee’s remit to scrutinise issues on sustainability.

Alternative options:  Not applicable.

Declarations of interest:  Councillor Alan Thwaites declared a personal interest as a member of the HGV Parking Study Panel.  He remained in the committee room and took part in the discussion.

Dispensations:  None reported.

5. suffolk rights of way improvement plan

The Committee considered paper S04/9 [copy in the minute book] summarising a number of emerging issues around the development of a Suffolk Rights of Way Improvement Plan. 

It was proposed that the Committee should spend half a day, or possibly a whole day, looking in greater detail at the key points set out in section 22. Time could be taken to look at a range of cases.  The Committee was also keen to take the opportunity to engage with representatives from user groups, parishes, the farming community and other national bodies such as the National Trust. Other issues deserving closer scrutiny were the level of investment being put into rights of way by the Authority in terms of the revenue, capital and legal services budgets and whether those budgets were being utilised in the best way; the backlog in Definitive Map work; links to the rural economy; use of the network from urban fringes; path signing; accessibility; the creation of missing links; and the number of people using paths. 

It was suggested that the draft programme, as set out in section 11 of the report, should include reference to councillor involvement.

Decision:  It was agreed that

(a) the Director of Environment and Transport should draw up a suitable programme for an “away-day” style meeting on 15 September at which the Committee could undertake in-depth consideration of the emerging Rights of Way Improvement Plan; and

(b) the assessment process referred to in section 17 of the report should be scrutinised by the Committee at a future meeting.

Reason for the decision:  There is a statutory requirement for the Authority to produce a Rights of Way Improvement Plan by 2007.

Alternative options:  The Committee could have taken the issue as a normal business item on a future agenda but felt it needed more time devoted to it.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None reported.

6. suffolk county council’s european operational plan 2004-2005

The Committee considered paper S04/10 and previewed paper E04/48 which was being presented to Executive Committee on 1 July [copies in the minute book].  The reports concerned the Authority’s European Operational Plan for 2004/05.  

In response to councillors’ questions, the Committee was advised that Economic Development officers were in dialogue with new and current member states in order to ensure that any new transnational partnerships were “right” for Suffolk. It was confirmed that the member of staff referred to in section 23 of paper S04/10 had returned from long-term sick leave and it was anticipated that the objectives in the current Operational Plan would be met. External funding was being used to fund five posts which was helping to take various projects forward.  The newsletter “Fund and Deliver”, which was updated bi-monthly, was available on the Internet. It gave detailed information on Lottery and European funding sources. With regard to contributions to the Brussels Office, it was explained that the Europe and International Affairs Panel of the East of England Regional Assembly had taken the decision to include them as part of the overall subscription as not all local authorities in the Eastern Region contributed to the Brussels Office. 

The Committee was reminded that a report on the corporate Regeneration Fund Single Capital Pot and Single Gateway was being considered by Executive Committee on 18 May [paper E04/54]. The report dealt with the issue of match-funding as well as capital and revenue objectives.

Decision:  The Committee agreed to 

(a) recommend the European Operational Plan for 2004/05 to the Executive Committee for approval; 

(b) record its thanks to the Portfolio Holder and officers working in Economic Development for continuing to lever funds into Suffolk at relatively small cost.

Reason for the decision:  The Committee was satisfied that objectives in the European Operational Plan were on-track.

Alternative option:  None considered.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None reported.

7. forward work programme

The Committee considered paper S04/11 in tandem with a copy of the Executive Forward Plan and its own forward work programme [copies in the minute book]. 

Decision:  The following changes to the Committee’s forward work programme were agreed:

(a) 14 July meeting
Remove the Park and Ride item and establish an Overview & Scrutiny Panel to examine the issue in greater detail. Terms of reference for the Panel to be drafted and circulated by email to committee members for approval. The terms of reference to include a requirement for the Panel to complete its task in time to report to the Committee’s 10 November meeting.

Remove the Planning and Compulsory Purchase Bill item; introduce an Information Bulletin along the lines of the one piloted by Caring and Protecting O&SC and use that as a vehicle for keeping committee members informed on progress on the Bill.

Insert an item on Implementation Programme for Integrated Transport Schemes 2004/05 including expenditure arising from Local Transport Action Plans, as requested in section 22 of paper S04/11.

Retain the Best Value review items on Highways Management and Heritage.

15 September meeting

Defer the Renewable Energy item to the 10 November meeting.

Use the 15 September meeting date as an “away-day” style meeting looking at countryside issues, including a more detailed look at the emerging Rights of Way Improvement Plan, and including any relevant issues arising from consideration of the Best Value review of Heritage at the 14 July meeting.

10 November meeting

Insert a report from the Overview & Scrutiny Panel on Park and Ride.

Insert the deferred Renewable Energy item.

Insert a report on the Rights of Way Improvement Plan assessment process.

Reason for the decision: All overview and scrutiny committees had been requested to submit their forward work programmes to the Overview and Scrutiny Management Board with items of work identified through to the end of the year. It was part of the Board’s remit to ensure the scrutiny process was being properly fulfilled.

Alternative options:  The Committee did not identify any other items that it wished to put onto its forward work pogramme.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None reported.

8. executive committee decision

The Committee received copies of extracts from the Executive Committee’s minutes on issues where it had submitted recommendations [copies in the minute book].  The Chair reminded the Committee that the extracts were provided for information purposes.  It was not appropriate for questions to be raised on them.

Decision:  Not applicable.

Alternative options:  Not applicable.

Declarations of interest:  Not applicable.

Dispensations:  Not applicable.   

The meeting closed at 1.23 pm
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